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AGENDA 
 
Meeting: Tidworth Area Board 

Place: Join the on-line meeting here 

Date: Monday 25 January 2021 

Time: 7.00 pm 

 
 

 
Including the Parishes of Chute, Chute Forest, Collingbourne Ducis, Collingbourne, 
Kingston, Enford, Everleigh, Fittleton, Ludgershall, Netheravon, Tidcombe and Fosbury, 

and Tidworth 
 

 
 
The Area Board welcomes and invites contributions from members of the public 

in this online meeting. 
 

 To join the meeting and be able to enter in the discussion, please use this link.  
 

Guidance on how to access this meeting online is available here   
 
 

All the papers connected with this meeting are available on the Council’s website at 
www.wiltshire.gov.uk  

 
Press enquiries to Communications on direct lines (01225) 713114 / 713115 

 
Anyone who wishes to watch the meeting only can do so via this link – recording 

available for 6 months. 
 

 
Wiltshire Councillors 

 
                                             Cllr Mark Connolly - Tidworth 
                      Cllr Ian Blair-Pilling - The Collingbournes and Netheravon 
                  Cllr Chris Williams - Ludgershall and Perham Down (Chairman) 
 

 

https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_MTlmZDk2YzQtOWU2OC00Y2E0LTk0MmYtMDE3MTI4M2EyNjY4%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%225546e75e-3be1-4813-b0ff-26651ea2fe19%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%2274b6ced3-3666-4a27-9602-3795ef1b3513%22%7d
https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_MTlmZDk2YzQtOWU2OC00Y2E0LTk0MmYtMDE3MTI4M2EyNjY4%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%225546e75e-3be1-4813-b0ff-26651ea2fe19%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%2274b6ced3-3666-4a27-9602-3795ef1b3513%22%7d
https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/ecSDDisplay.aspx?NAME=Guidance%20on%20Public%20Participation%20in%20Area%20Board%20Mee&ID=4585&RPID=23569181
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_MjA1ZTc0Y2YtNjZmYS00YTRlLWFjYjUtODU0ZDIxOTE0NTFm%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%225546e75e-3be1-4813-b0ff-26651ea2fe19%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%2274b6ced3-3666-4a27-9602-3795ef1b3513%22%2c%22IsBroadcastMeeting%22%3atrue%7d
https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_MjA1ZTc0Y2YtNjZmYS00YTRlLWFjYjUtODU0ZDIxOTE0NTFm%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%225546e75e-3be1-4813-b0ff-26651ea2fe19%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%2274b6ced3-3666-4a27-9602-3795ef1b3513%22%2c%22IsBroadcastMeeting%22%3atrue%7d


Page 2 

 

Recording and Broadcasting Information 
 

Wiltshire Council may record this meeting for live and/or subsequent broadcast on the 

Council’s website at http://www.wiltshire.public-i.tv.  At the start of the meeting, the 

Chairman will confirm if all or part of the meeting is being recorded. The images and 

sound recordings may also be used for training purposes within the Council. 

 

By entering the meeting you are consenting to being recorded and to the use of those 

images and recordings for broadcasting and/or training purposes. 

 

The meeting may also be recorded by the press or members of the public. 

 

Any person or organisation choosing to film, record or broadcast any meeting of the 

Council, its Cabinet or committees is responsible for any claims or other liability resulting 

from them so doing and by choosing to film, record or broadcast proceedings they 

accept that they are required to indemnify the Council, its members and officers in 

relation to any such claims or liabilities. 

 

Details of the Council’s Guidance on the Recording and Webcasting of Meetings is 
available on request. Our privacy policy can be found here. 

 

 

http://www.wiltshire.public-i.tv/
https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/ecCatDisplay.aspx?sch=doc&cat=14031
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Items to be considered Time 

1   Chairman's  Welcome, Introductions and Announcements 
(Pages 1 - 8) 

7:00pm 

 Chairman’s Announcements 
 

 Healthy Us Weight Management Programme  
 

 Covid-19 Update 
 

 Local Plan Review and Gypsy & Traveller Local Plan 
Consultations 
 

 Wiltshire Police Precept Consultation 2021 
 

 

2   Apologies for Absence  
 

 

3   Declarations of Interest   

 To receive any declarations of disclosable interests or dispensations 
granted by the Standards Committee 
 

 

4   Minutes (Pages 9 - 14)  

 To confirm the minutes of the meeting held on Monday 23 
November 2020 
 

 

5   Police Update   

 Inspector Dean Knight 
 

 

6   Fire & Rescue Update (Pages 15 - 20)  

 Station Manager Dave Adamson 
 

 

7   The Census 2021 for England and Wales in relation to Wiltshire   

 Jonny Corbett – Census Engagement Manager 
 

 

8   Understanding and supporting our local community   

 Richard Rogers – Community Engagement Manager 
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9   Community Engagement Manager Update   

 Richard Rogers – Community Engagement Manager 
 

 

10   Thematic Group Updates   

  Health & Wellbeing Group 

 Older Person & Carers Champion  

 Multi Agency Forum  

 Multi Faith Group  

 Sports and Leisure Group 
  

 

11   Community Area Transport Group Update   

 Cllr Mark Connolly 
 

 

12   Updates from Town and Parish Councils, the Army, NHS and 
other Partners (Pages 21 - 28) 

 

 To receive any updates 
 

 

13   Community Area Grants   

 To determine any applications for Community Area Grants. 
 
Grant application packs for the Community Area Grants Scheme 
are available from the Community Area Manager or electronically at: 
 
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/communityandliving/areaboards/areaboar
dscommunitygrantsscheme.htm 
 

 

14   Date of Next Meeting   

 Monday 1 March 2021 
 

 

15   Close  9:00pm 

 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/communityandliving/areaboards/areaboardscommunitygrantsscheme.htm
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/communityandliving/areaboards/areaboardscommunitygrantsscheme.htm


Chairman’s Announcements 

 

 

Subject: Healthy Us Weight Management Programme Launch 

Web 
contact: 

https://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/public-health-weight-adults. 
 

 

 
Following a successful pilot, Wiltshire Council has launched Healthy Us, a group 
weight management programme on 9 November. 
  
Healthy Us is a free 12 week course open to anyone living in Wiltshire, aged 18 or 
over, with a BMI of 28 or above. Courses will be held throughout the year and will be 
delivered virtually over Microsoft Teams. We plan to run face to face group courses 
across the county when circumstances allow and it is safe to do so. We are now 
accepting referrals for the virtual courses starting in January 2021. 
  
Cllr Simon Jacobs, Cabinet Member for Public Health said; “The programme is 
designed to give participants the tools they need to make small but sustainable 
changes that can be maintained long term, so that participants lose weight and 
maintain their weight loss.  
  
We are excited to be working with Wiltshire IAPT service who are delivering two 
sessions during each course looking at emotional eating and wellbeing.”  
  
Each interactive session is one hour and covers topics such as balanced nutrition, 
portion sizes, eating out, physical activity and healthy habits for life. Participants will 
be supported to eat well, move more and feel better. 
  
Healthy Us is one of three services that form the recently launched Wiltshire Health 

Improvement Hub, a single point of access for referrals to the Health Improvement 

coaches (adult health and mental wellbeing service), Healthy Me (child and family 

weight management service), and Healthy Us.  
  

More information about the Healthy Us and how to calculate your BMI can be found 

on our website at https://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/public-health-weight-adults.  

 

Alternatively, to join a course people can email the Health Improvement Hub 

health.coaches@wiltshire.gov.uk or call 0300 003 4566 – select option 1.  
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Chairman’s Announcements 

 

 

Subject: 
 
COVID-19 update 
 

 
The infection rate in Wiltshire is continuing to rise, in line with the national trend, 
which is of concern.  It is so very important that everyone across our population, no 
matter what age, is sticking to the regulations, staying at home wherever possible 
and protecting their families, friends and communities. 
 
The new variant is much more transmissible and that is demonstrated by the large 
increase of cases. It is crucial that everyone adheres to the latest rules and advice, 
which means:  
 

 socially distancing if you have to leave your house,  

 not meeting up with anyone that’s not in your household or in a childcare or 
support bubble unless it is one other person for your daily exercise,  

 keep washing hands regularly, 

 wearing a face covering when required, 

 booking a test as soon as you develop any COVID-19 symptoms,  

 and self-isolating where required  
 
A big part of helping to contain the spread of the virus is an effective test and trace 
system. If the NHS are unable to contact a positive case as part of the test and trace 
service, they will pass the details onto the  local public health team. If you receive a 
call from 0300 456 0100 then please pick up, as that will likely be the team looking to 
reach you. Please save that number in your phone under ‘test and trace’ as it’s vital 
you don’t miss any calls.  
 
The Wiltshire Wellbeing Hub remains in place for those people who may need 
additional support, particularly people identified as clinically extremely vulnerable.  
You can contact the Wellbeing Hub by telephone or email: 

• Tel number: 0300 0034576 
• Email: wellbeinghub@wiltshire.gov.uk  

 
The hub is open Monday to Friday from 9am to 5pm and on Saturday between 
10am-4pm.   
 
Wiltshire Council has a series of schemes to support businesses during the 
Coronavirus restrictions. For further information and advice please visit : 
www.wiltshire.gov.uk/business-advice-support-covid19-grants or email: covid-
19businesssupport@wiltshire.gov.uk 
 
For all the latest updates on Wiltshire Council services and support please visit: 
https://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/public-health-coronavirus 
 
Vaccinations programmes are underway and the request from the NHS is to not 
contact the NHS to ask for the vaccine as they will contact you . If you are offered a 
vaccine appointment, please do attend. 
 
For the latest GOV.UK updates and advice on the new national lockdown please 
visit: www.gov.uk/guidance/national-lockdown-stay-at-home#high-alert 
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Chairman’s Announcements 

 

 

Subject: 

 

Wiltshire Local Plan review consultation 
 

Web 
contact: 

 

https://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/news/sign-up-to-online-events-and-have-your-say-
about-where-future-developments-should-take-place-in-wiltshire  
 

 

 
Consultations on both the Wiltshire Local Plan review and the scope and 
content of the proposed Gypsies and Travellers Development Plan Document 
will begin on Wednesday 13 January and run until Tuesday 9 March 2021.  
 
Information on both consultations, including how to comment will be available 
for the start of the consultation period via the links on the council’s planning 
policy webpages:  
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/planning-policy- local-plan-review-consultation and 
http://wiltshire.gov.uk/planning-gypsy-travellers.   
 
Comments can be submitted in the following ways: 
 

 Online via the above links; 

 By email to: spatialplanningpolicy@wiltshire.gov.uk; and  

 Post to: Spatial Planning, Economic Development and Planning, 
Wiltshire Council, County Hall, Trowbridge, BA14 8JQ.   

 
Should people wish to speak to a planning policy officer about the 
consultations they can call the council on 0300 456 0100. 
 
Consultation to inform the Wiltshire Local Plan review  
Wiltshire Council has to allocate sufficient land to satisfy housing and 
employment needs up to 2036 in its Local Plan. As such it is seeking the 
views of local communities and stakeholders to see if the suggested 
distribution of numbers across the county is correct, as well as which of the 
proposed sites are most suitable at the county’s principal settlements and 
market towns.  
 
The consultation also invites comments on a planning framework for rural 
areas to support neighbourhood planning and to address local housing needs, 
and provides the opportunity to comment on how the council’s planning 
policies can be shaped to address climate change.  
Feedback during this review consultation will help to shape the draft Local 
Plan, which will then be produced, and people will be given another 
opportunity to take part in a further consultation in late 2021. 
 
As COVID restrictions mean that face-to-face events will not be possible 
during this consultation, the council is holding a series of online events for 
people to find out more about what the Local Plan consultation involves and 
how to comment.  
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Chairman’s Announcements 

 

Each event relates to a particular settlement, and there are also two events for 
rural areas, which include all other Wiltshire villages and settlements that are 
not covered in the other 15 events. 
 
 
Gypsies and Travellers Plan 
Comments are sought on the proposed scope and content of the Gypsies and 
Travellers plan. In line with Government planning policy and legislation, the 
plan will look to allocate land for travellers in sustainable locations to meet 
their permanent and temporary accommodation needs up until 2036. 
 
This consultation will help to shape a draft plan, which the council will then 
prepare and consult on autumn 2021. 
 
Online Events 
 
The online events, which will be held from 7pm-8pm on the dates shown are 
as follows:  
 

 Planning for Calne, Monday 18 January 

 Planning for Corsham, Tuesday 19 January 

 Planning for Royal Wootton Bassett, Tuesday 19 January 

 Planning for Chippenham, Wednesday 20 January 

 Planning for Tidworth and Ludgershall, Wednesday 20 January 

 Planning for Malmesbury, Thursday 21 January 

 Planning for Amesbury, Thursday 21 January 

 Planning for Marlborough, Monday 25 January 

 Planning for Bradford on Avon, Monday 25 January 

 Planning for Westbury, Tuesday 26 January 

 Planning for Salisbury, Tuesday 26 January 

 Planning for Devizes, Wednesday 27 January 

 Planning for Trowbridge, Wednesday 27 January 

 Planning for Melksham, Thursday 28 January 

 Planning for Warminster, Thursday 28 January 

 Planning for rural areas, Monday 1 February and Tuesday 2 February 
 
People can sign up for the events in advance via this link, or by contacting the 
council via email (spatailplanningpolicy@wiltshire.gov.uk), or phone (0300 
456 0100).  
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Wiltshire Police Precept Consultation 2021 
 

 Public consultation survey (- https://www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/PNHBKSG  
 

 PCC Precept Video - https://youtu.be/eRMtE_YxdWk  
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MINUTES 
 

 
Meeting: Tidworth Area Board 

Place: On-Line Meeting 

Date:  23 November 2020 

Start Time: 7.00 pm 

Finish Time: 8.05 pm 

 

 

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to: 

Kevin Fielding (Democratic Services Officer),Tel: 01249 706612 or (e-mail) 
kevin.fielding@wiltshire.gov.uk 

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk 

 

 
In Attendance: 
 
Wiltshire Councillors 
Cllr Mark Connolly, Cllr Ian Blair-Pilling and Cllr Christopher Williams (Chairman) 
 
Wiltshire Council Officers 
Richard Rogers – Community Engagement Manager 
Kevin Fielding – Democratic Services Officer 
 
Total in attendance: 15 
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Agenda 
Item No. 

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision 

20   Chairman's Announcements, Welcome and Introductions 

 The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting of the Tidworth Area Board. 
 
It was noted that local people had become frustrated with vehicles using local 
byways on the Army ranges. Concerns were raised re issues when trying to 
telephone Landmark to highlight the byways issue. It was agreed that MOD 
Police were aware of the situation, but that a better hotline to Landmark would 
be useful 
 

21   Apologies for Absence 

 Apologies for absence were received from Lt Col Nick Turner – Tidworth 
Garrison and Station Manager Dave Adamson – Dorset & Wiltshire Fire and 
Rescue Service 
 

22   Declarations of Interest 

 There were no declarations of disclosable interests 
 

23   Minutes 

 Decision 
 

 The minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 23 September 2020 
were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman 
 

24   Police Update 

 Inspector Dean Knight gave the Police update 
 
Points made included: 
 

 That statistics for crime, domestic violence and burglaries were all down 
 

 That a dedicated car patrol had been assigned for army covid breaches 
 

 MOD and Wiltshire police were working well, with the intention to work 
more closely when current lookdown ends 

 

 Drugs and youth engagement – work ongoing on this important issue. 
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 Rural crime team carrying out joint ops with MOD police. 
 

 That the local Community Policing Team had recently caught four people 
hare coursing. 

 

 It was noted that the Area Board members would like a neighbourhood 
tasking meeting to be arranged  

 
The Chairman thanked Inspector Knight 
 

25   Fire & Rescue Update 

 The written update contained in the agenda pack was noted 
 

26   Future Direction of Area Board meetings 

 A discussion ensued as to when the Area Board should meet in future, with the 
potential of dovetailing recovery meetings. 
 
It was agreed that the Chairman, Community Engagement Manager and the 
Democratic Services Officer would look at dates, with a view to dovetailing Area 
Board meetings with the Recovery meetings sometime in the new year 
 

27   Community Engagement Manager Update 

 Richard Rogers – Community Engagement Manager gave a brief update 
 
Points made included: 
 

 That the next Census would be taking place during March 2021. War 
veterans would be included on the form under the armed forces 
covenant. Richard Rogers was keen to speak to community groups & 
minority groups etc to encourage these group to fill out their census forms 
and get involved so that their voices could be heard. 

 

 That the Leisure centre would re-open on the 3 December after lockdown 
ended with lots of activities already planned. 

 
The Chairman thanked Richard Rogers 
 

28   Thematic Group Updates 

  Health & Wellbeing Group – Reia Jones – The written update was noted 
 

Page 11



Page 4 of 5 
 
 

 Multi Agency Forum – Richard Rogers – That good work had been 
carried out by local groups looking after vulnerable people etc 

 
It was hoped that the Acting Garrison Commander would be able to attend 
future Area Boards. 
 
The Chairman thanked everybody for their updates 
 

29   Community Area Transport Group Update 

  
Cllr Mark Connolly presented the CATG report attached to the agenda, and 
asked the Area Board members to consider any recommendation arising from 
the last meeting Monday 12 October 2020 
 
Decision 
 

 That the Area board notes the report of the meeting dated Monday 
12 October 2020 and agrees the recommendations 

 
The Chairman thanked Cllr Connolly for his report 
 

30   Updates from Town and Parish Councils, the Army, NHS and other Partners 

 Everleigh PC – the written update was noted 
 
 
Chute PC 
 

 That the remembrance service was held in a scaled down format 
 

 That three Christmas trees were to be planted in the village 
 
 
Tidworth TC 
 

 That the remembrance service was held in a scaled down format 
 

 That some repairs were being carried out to play parks 
 

 That Christmas lights were being put up where appropriate due to the 
pandemic 

 
 
Ludgershall TC 
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 That Christmas lights were being put up where appropriate due to the 
pandemic 
 

 That the remembrance service was held in a scaled down format 
 
The Chairman thanked everybody for their updates 
 

31   Community Area Grants 

 Decision 
Chute Village Hall awarded £332 for Chute village hall WI-FI installation 
and security camera 
 

32   Date of Next Meeting 

 The next meeting of the Tidworth Area Board will be held on Monday 25 January 
2021 
 

33   Close 
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Update for Tidworth Area Board 
 

 

 

Name of Parish/Town 
Council 
 

Wiltshire Police 

Date of Area Board Meeting 
 

25 January 2021 
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Update for Tidworth Area Board 
 

 

 

 

Headlines/Key successes 
 

 

 Successful warrant executed resulting in seizure of controlled drugs and locating a 

vulnerable missing person from the London area 

 

 

 Successful application for a premises closure order therefore protecting a vulnerable 

person and preventing further offences relating to the drug supply 
 

 

 Assisting the food Standards Agency with the execution of a warrant relating to food 

hygiene and meat preparation 

 

 Overall crime down 9% (Dec 2019 compared Dec 2020 

  

 
Projects  
 

 

 Covid patrols continue across the area with an emphasis on enforcement 

 

 

 Working with MDP in relation to ‘off roaders’ 

 

 

 On-going operations with the Rural Crime Unit in relation to hare coursing. 

 

 
Forthcoming events/Diary dates 
 

 

 Various dates relating to the Covid vaccination 

 

 

  

 

 

  

 
 
Signed: Dean Knight 

Date:    140121 
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DORSET & WILTSHIRE FIRE & RESCUE SERVICE 

WILTSHIRE AREA BOARD REPORT 

 

Community Safety Plan 

DWFRS Community Safety Plan can be found on the DWFRS website; 

http://www.dwfire.org.uk/community-safety-plan/ 

 

Prevention 

We are committed to making a real difference to the lives of people in Dorset and Wiltshire. Our 

aim is to reduce the level of risk and harm to our communities from fire, targeting those most at 

risk. We do this primarily through our Safe and Well visits. 

 

A Safe and Well visit is FREE and normally lasts about one hour covering topics such as: 
 

 Using electricity safely 

 Cooking safely 

 Making an escape plan 

 What to do if there is a fire 

 Keeping children safe 

 Good practice – night time routine and other points relevant to you 

 Identifying and discussing any further support the occupier may need  

 

Are you or anyone you know: - 

 Over the age of 65? 

 Need a smoke detector? 

 Have a long-term health condition? 

 Suffer from poor hearing or sight loss? 

 Would you struggle to escape in the event of a fire? 

If you can answer yes to more than one of these questions, then please call us on  

0800 038 2323 or visit https://www.dwfire.org.uk/safety/safe-and-well-visits/ 
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Protection 

On-going interaction by Protection Team members with Local Authorities, Private landlords and 

tenants regarding fire safety-related matters: external cladding systems; fire detection and warning 

systems; fire resisting doors (& self-closers); combustibility/fire resistance of construction 

materials; commercial and residential sprinklers systems and water-mist suppression systems 

General Enquiries 

If you have a general fire safety enquiry regarding commercial property, please 

email fire.safety@dwfire.org.uk and the Fire Safety Team will respond in office hours.  

Fire Safety Complaint 
If you wish to tell us about fire safety risks in commercial premises, such as locked or blocked fire 
exits, you have three options: 

 You can email the fire safety department at enforcement@dwfire.org.uk 
 Call 01722 69 1717 during office hours (9am-5pm). 
 Call our Service Control Centre on 0306 799 0019 out of office hours (5pm-9am) 

 

On Call Recruitment 

Have you always wondered if you could join the fire service, but haven’t had the opportunity to find 
out more? Have you found yourself seeking your next challenge, keen to give back to the local 
community or wanting to learn new skills including leadership and teamwork? Then becoming an 
on-call firefighter is for you. 
 
As a paid position, on-call firefighters commit anywhere between 40 to 120 hours per week, during 
which time they must be able to respond to the station immediately. 
 
Many have ‘normal’ jobs during the day, then upon their return home make themselves available 
overnight or during the weekends. Some of our crew respond from their workplaces during the day, 
and we are very grateful to their employers for releasing them to perform their vital duties. 
 
Anyone over 18 years old can apply (although you can also apply once you are 17½) you must be 
able to respond and attend the fire station within 5-8 minutes, you have a good standard of physical 
fitness (i.e., you are generally active), and you must have the right to work in the UK.  
 
Further information on becoming an On Call Firefighter can be found at www.dwfire.org.uk/working-
for-us/on-call-firefighters/ or should you have any questions, you can call 01722 691444. 
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Recent News & Events 

 

DWISE: Dorset and Wiltshire Inspirational Safety Education. 

 

 
 

The Dorset and Wiltshire Inspirational Safety Education (DWISE) programmes and resources are 

produced and delivered by the Education Team of Dorset and Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service. 

During this period, we are providing resources for parents, carers and educators to use which will 

help children understand how they can help keep themselves safe and well. The resources are 

designed to support English, maths and art as well as providing safety information and using 

firefighters to inspire children to be fit and healthy. 

 

For more information please visit: https://www.dwfire.org.uk/education/parents-and-carers/ 

 

 

 

Advice for people living with dementia 

 

 

 
 

Dementia is a National Health priority in the UK, as the number of people living with the 

condition continues to increase. Dementia is also a substantial factor in increasing the risk of 

injury or death from fire in the home. 

 

Fire and Rescue Services across the UK are aware of the link between serious home fires and 

the elderly, especially those with mobility and memory loss health needs. 

 

For further information please visit: https://www.dwfire.org.uk/safety/advice-for-carers/advice-

for-dementia-sufferers/  
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Boat safety 

 

 

Boat safety is a priority in Dorset and Wiltshire, as hundreds of people live and work on our 

waterways, in addition to the thousands of visitors who come each year to enjoy a peaceful 

holiday in our seaside towns or aboard a narrowboat. 

Our Safe and Well visits include people who live on boats – click here to request a visit. 

See also: 

 The Fire Kills campaign has produced a handy leaflet on Boat Safety 

 For further information about general boat fire and CO safety, 
visit www.boatsafetyscheme.org/stay-safe 

 For broader safety advice, visit the Maritime & Coastguard Agency 
website www.gov.uk/government/organisations/maritime-and-coastguard-
agency and the Royal National Lifeboat Institution www.rnli.org 

 

Winter safety 

 

 
 

Keeping warm in the winter means using portable heaters, electric blankets or wheat bags – but 

all of these carry a fire risk. 

 

Please visit our website for more information: https://www.dwfire.org.uk/safety/safety-at-

home/seasonal-advice/winter-safety/ 

 

The Fire Kills campaign has produced a leaflet on Fire Safety in the Winter. 

There is a wealth of good advice at www.metoffice.gov.uk/barometer/advice 
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Demand 

 

Total Fire Calls for Ludgershall Fire Station for period 01/11/20 to 11/01/21: -  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Dave Adamson 
Station Manager 

Email: dave.adamson@dwfire.org.uk  
Mobile:077344 83892 

 

 

Category Total Incidents 

No. of False Alarms 20 

No. of Fires 3 

No. of Road Traffic Collisions and other Emergencies 8 

No. of Co-Responder  4 

Total 35 
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Tidworth Area Board 
 
25 January 2021 
 

 
 

Community Area Status Report for Tidworth Community Area 
 
1. Purpose of the Report 

 
I. To present to members a status report that summarises what key issues 

are emerging for the community area as a result of analysing local data 
and discussions with local stakeholders.  

II. To recommend that the Area Board endorses the report and commits 
itself to considering what part it can play in addressing the issues 

 
2.  Background 

 
Every 3 to 4 years, Wiltshire Council’s public health department working with key 
partners and organisations, undertakes a thorough analysis of the data available in 
order to provide a summary of the current and future needs of people in Wiltshire. 
This information which is called the “Community Area Joint Strategic Assessment” 
(JSNA) is broken down to and presented around Wiltshire’s 20 community areas. 
 
Previously, the information has been used to help local communities in their 
prioritisation and decision making. A key feature of this has been a series of 
events to bring representatives of the local communities together so that they can 
be presented with a summary of the information and through discussion agree 
upon what should be the top local priorities to address. 
 
In late 2019 and early 2020, the latest JSNA process was undertaken and a series 
of events were organised to take place from March 2020 onwards. Unfortunately, 
due to the COVID-19 pandemic, these had to be cancelled. 
 
Although, the JSNA data was released in early summer 2020 and can be viewed 
on the https://www.wiltshireintelligence.org.uk/ two questions remained. Firstly, 
how can the impact of COVID-19 upon our communities be captured and reflected 
in the key issues and priorities within our local area. Issues such as mental health, 
debt, employment, young people and many others have been adversely affected 
by the pandemic. Secondly, how can we enable the community to engage with this 
process and to feed in their own data, knowledge and experiences. 
 
At the same time, the Wiltshire Community Resilience Group had been set up to 
oversee one of the 4 recovery strands. They were seeking to establish a better 
understanding of the impact of COVID-19 and looked to the Area Boards to help 
gather local information and concerns.  
 
As a result, it was agreed that each community area board would lead on the 
creation of a short “Community Area Status report” to capture and reflect what the 
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main messages are from the local data and the community discussions. A 
template was produced by the Community Engagement Team and agreed by both 
the resilience group and the Area Board Chairs. 
 

3. Process 
 
Whilst each community area is different, and each status report will reflect this, 
there are elements that all have in common. These are: 
 

I. A record of local data – This information has been mainly obtained from the 
JSNA data but also includes other sources to reflect changes since the 
pandemic begun. These include new data from the Office of National 
Statistics and local partners 

II. A record of those meetings with organisations and stakeholders where 
consultation has taken place. These include discussions with partner 
organisations and meetings with parish councils 

III. A record of the key issues that have emerged 
 

The community engagement manager has led on this process and tried to be as 
inclusive and as comprehensive as possible including trying to capture specific 
concerns affecting BAME or other minority groups.  Despite this, it is recognised 
that this report is not an exhaustive summary of all the issues and everything that 
is happening. It is a work in progress and as new information is obtained and 
changes occur, the report can be updated in response. Individual or very local 
issues such as road junctions or a play area are not included in this report. There 
are alternative procedures in place to address these.  
 
The overarching aim of this document is for Tidworth Area Board and its partners 
to add to our understanding of where improvement is required and see how with 
our communities, businesses and organisations we can start to address them. The 
report will also be link this to the work of Wiltshire Council, it’s partners and 
agencies, so that collaboratively we can tackle issues including those arising from 
Covid-19 

 
4. Next steps 

 
The status report has been produced by the area board but is intended as a 
resource for all those within the community area. No single organisation can or 
should be expected to do everything and sustained improvement will only be 
through all of us working together with the community taking the lead.  
 
If the status report is adopted, the proposed next steps are: 
 

I. The area board to consider the report and produce for itself a work plan 
outlining which of the priorities it will focus upon and what it is able to do to 
help address them. Each action will have assigned to it clear outcomes and 
outputs. This decision will be influenced by factors including urgency, 
opportunity and resources.  
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This work plan to be brought back to a future Area Board meeting for 
agreement. It will subsequently be a standing item at subsequent area 
board meetings utilising a traffic light system to offer a simple visual 
indicator to monitor progress.  A maximum of 5 issues to be focussed upon 
at any one time with a rolling plan similar to the CATG 
 

II. As many other groups and organisations as possible are to be encouraged 
to also consider the report and ask themselves where they can make a 
difference and what they can do to support local action. 
 

III. Where issues are common across multiple community areas, the area 
board team will collate these and look to see if it is better to address these 
together. Where there seems to be a Wiltshire wide concern, a more 
strategic approach will be considered. 

 
It is proposed that the Area Board will use its strategic influence and delegated 
powers to shape the delivery of local services and actions.  It will also direct its 
delegated resources to facilitate and support community-led projects and local 
initiatives that specifically address the identified priority issues.   
 
It is recognised that some issues will be easier to tackle than others and it is 
important to target areas where tangible outcomes and progress can be delivered.  
Successes should be celebrated and the contribution from volunteers recognised 
and valued 
 

5. Recommendations 
 

(1) That the Area Board approves and adopts the Community Status report 
recognising that it is an organic document 

 
(2) That the Area Board produces a rolling action plan including up to 5 

priority actions at any one time to demonstrate where it will contribute to 
addressing the identified issues. 

  
(3) That the Area Board will prioritise its resources including funding upon 

those issues identified in the status report. 
 

(4) That the Area Board requests the Community Engagement Manager to 
work with key partners, agencies and community groups to encourage 
them to consider where they are best placed to take actions around the 
priorities identified. 
 

(5) That regular updates are submitted to the Area Board on progress made 
in relation to its own action plan.  
 

(6) That the Area Board expresses its thanks to those who gave their time to 
help bring this report together 
 

Report Author: Richard rogers: Tidworth and Pewsey Community Engagement Manager 
Tel: 0777154752  E-Mail: Richard.Rogers@wiltshire.gov.uk 
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Tidworth Community Area Status Report 

 

Background and context 

The overarching aim of this document is for Tidworth Area Board and its partners to 
understand how to support local responses from communities, businesses and 
organisations and link this to the work of Wiltshire Council, it’s partners and agencies, so 
that collaboratively we can tackle issues including those arising from Covid-19. 
 
The Tidworth community area has seen an incredible response to the COVID19 pandemic 
with volunteers leading the response and strategic partners working collaboratively to 
support our communities.  Every person within the area has access to support from one of 
the many community groups that were set up, some of which are continuing to offer 
additional support. 
 
As we now look ahead, this document provides a summary of information that can be 
utilised to help inform the local community response. It brings together the differing data 
and information sources from across the community area that will help us to understand the  
state of our community and the impact of COVID-19. It also highlights communities that 
may have been disproportionately affected by the pandemic and it considers how the 
actions, projects and plans that are emerging will be collated and supported.  
 
Over time this document will be regularly updated in response to changes, new information 
and actions undertaken. Whilst the impact of COVID-19 is considerable, it is recognised 
that many of the issues identified in this report were existing ones. 
 
The Tidworth area consists of the Towns of Tidworth and Ludgershall as well as the 
parishes of Chute, Chute Forest, Collingbourne Ducis, Collingbourne Kingston, Enford, 
Everleigh, Fittleton, Netheravon, Tidcombe & Fosbury. A key requirement is to ensure that 
all within the community area have the same opportunity to engage with this work and the 
consultation has been as wide as possible within the resource and time restraints that exist. 
 
When the boundary review changes are implemented at the May 2021 elections, the 
Community Area will consist of the divisions of Tidworth North and West, Tidworth East and 
Ludgershall South, as well as Ludgershall North and Rural. The parishes within the Avon 
Valley will join the Amesbury Community Area. Concerns raised within thse Avon Valley 
area will be taken forward by the Amesbury area. As this is an organic report, any 
issues that they subsequently raise can be added 
 
Whilst it is natural to focus on the issues where improvement is required, it is important to 
recognise and build on the positives that have arisen during the pandemic. These include 
the closer working between organisations, increased community cohesion, new volunteers 
and the wider use of the internet / social media. 
 

 

Community data and information  

Local data is being collected from a range of sources to provide an overview of the current 
situation within our community. This is being combined with the outcomes of discussions on 
the impact of COVID-19 to inform the key issues emerging and where resources should be 
focussed.  
 

 JSNA local data sets – (collected in winter 2019)  
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 JSNA 2020 – Demography and overarching indicators 
 

 Children and young people mental health needs Assessment 
 

 Gypsy, traveller and boater populations health needs assessment Wiltshire 
 

 Office for National Statistics 
 

 COVID19 support group survey – (June 2020)  
 

 Wiltshire CAJSNA 2020 Community Survey Results (Tidworth) 
 

 Tidworth Area Board Councillors discussion 
 

 Survey of Tidworth Area Businesses 
 

 Local survey to be undertaken with MOD on lived experience 
 

 Consultation with Town and Parish Council meeting - (Nov 30th 2020) 
 

 Meetings notes from the Tidworth Area Support and Recovery Group on 
I. 1st July 2020 
II. 4th Aug 2020 

III. 25th Sep 2020 
IV. 19th Nov 2020 

 

 Discussions with other key groups including: 
I. Schools (MAF & Healthy Schools) 
II. Chamber of Commerce  

III. Spurgeons 
IV. BAME groups 
V. MOD 

 
Additional conversations will need to be undertaken with partner groups and organisations 
especially when further investigation into issues is required. Any subsequent new information or 
alterations can be made. 

 

Context for this report 

 
It is important to read this report with the following in mind:  
  

 The process of identifying and agreeing the key concerns is not an exact science 
and both statistical and anecdotal evidence can be misleading. No two people will 
completely agree on what should be included so trends, commonality and 
correlation have been looked at when deciding what to include. This report should 
therefore be viewed as an informed indicator to the state of the Tidwoth Community 
Area.  

 The Tidworth Community area is an excellent place to live and work. It is recognised 
that a tremendous amount of good work and substantial improvement has taken 
place over the past few years due to the dedication and hard work of so many within 
our community. The JSNA data indicates that for many issues the area is 
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consistently performing very well. However, the remit of this report does not include 
capturing these examples and the focus is upon those issues identified by the 
community as being the most important to focus on.  

 Some of the areas highlighted from the JSNA data where the Pewsey Community 
areas seems to not be doing so well will need looking at in the context of when and 
how it was collected.  

 The variance between JSNA data in all community areas may not always be of any 
great significance. Wiltshire is also a great county to live in and sometimes we are 
comparing good with excellent  

 Further investigation will be required with some of the data as it may not tell the 
whole story. E.g. who particularly is being affected? Are there 
differences between local communities and minority groups? Is the issue located in 
a specific geographical area? Equally in some cases the most recent data available 
is a few years old and the situation may have altered.  

 

Additional local information and the impact of COVID-19 

 
Economy  

 The MOD are the largest employer within the community area, but this is not 
reflected in the JSNA report as data was not always available. This will need to 
be looked at further during the local conversations with the MOD that are 
ongoing 

 The impact of COVID-19 to remote businesses is often underestimated as it is 
assumed that they are already set up from home working. However, issues 
around clients including uncertainty, orders being cancelled and an inability to 
pay for services have all had a substantial impact.  

 Businesses have and continue to require support to ‘COVID proof’ themselves 
and adapt to new ways of working. In some cases that means transformation to 
home working whilst for others altering their offer or business environment 

 Some businesses, particularly smaller ones, are looking for support in areas 
such as business transition and marketing. Advertising is also expensive and 
small businesses may not be able to afford it. 

 There are also some positives that have resulted from the pandemic. Many 
businesses have helped others by sharing their knowledge and expertise. Not all 
support is financial and is required to come from central or local government. In 
addition, the pandemic has resulted in a level playing field with meetings taking 
place on Zoom rather than the boardroom. Consequently, businesses have 
grown in confidence to approach one another and work together. Some 
businesses have transitioned well adapting their offers to suit the new markets 
and their business needs 

 Businesses see the benefit of a Lifestyle Card and encouraging local shopping 
including on-line 

 National businesses are also affected by the COVID restrictions in other areas 
and not all businesses can operate remotely 

 Spouses of serving personnel who are looking for employment have additional 
pressures around childcare and transport which can act as barriers to obtaining 
a job 

 Castledown Business Park have reported that occupancy of the offices is still 
strong although this may be partly due to the lack of local stock. Phase 3 of the 
business park will see the remaining land marketed for employment. If there is 
no take-up it, alternative use such as soft play or restaurants can be looked at.  

 Tidworth Garrison are also interested in supporting the families of serving 
personnel families to find employment  
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Community Resilience 
 Tidworth community area has the highest BAME population in Wiltshire which is 

currently recorded at 7.47% and with the very recent army rebasing programme 
has almost certainly increased. The largest group are the Nepalese who number 
@1,500. They are well organised an had their own COVID support group during 
the pandemic. Other BAME groups include Fijian, Ghanaian, Indian, African, 
and Rastafarian.  

 There are some health issues that affect BAME groups disproportionately. It is 
recognised that it is important for appropriate information and education that 
acknowledges cultural differences and overcomes language barriers especially 
amongst the more elderly residents 

 Hate crime which may be due to race, ethnicity, sexual orientation, disability, 
religion or beliefs is the third highest in Wiltshire (10 incidents per 1,000 people). 
However this rate is still relatively low and just above the Wiltshire average. 

 Before the current pandemic, anti-social behaviour was reported as slightly 
higher than average for Wiltshire (16 incidents per 1,000 people as opposed to 
14  on average in Wiltshire). Generally, crime and anti-social behaviour has 
reduced in the Tidworth community area over the pandemic, but this may need 
to be watched once all restrictions are lifted. 

 Tidworth Town Council have plans to build a new Civic centre in 2021/22 which 
will also house the local police. The Community Youth Centre in Ludgershall has 
been improved and made fit for purpose but with the youth clubs stopping 
permanently in 2019, there is a need to offer new opportunities to young people 
and utilise this facility.  

 The MOD are refurbishing the community centre in Bulford to be open for all and 
have plans for an ICT suite in in Tidworth. They also wish to see their other 
facilities including sports pitches used by both military and civilian. The cost, 
accessibility and other constraints should be considered to ensure that all have 
the opportunity to use them 

 A key concern for the Nepalese is to find a permanent place where they can 
meet and worship along with Sikhs and Hindus.  

 Most village halls are not operating due to COVID restrictions and some have 
received financial assistance such as grants. None have reported that they will 
need to close permanently dueto the financial situation and it is expected that 
they will continue once restrictions are lifted. 

 Bus services within the community are generally considered good but there is no 
nearby rail station and the link scheme may need support including recruiting 
volunteers. The community area is the only one to have no public electric 
charging points 

 The Pandemic has acted as a catalyst to remote working and meetings. Whilst 
there are many advantages of this, certain sectors of our community are being 
excluded. The lack of a suitable laptop or tablet, access to affordable 
broadband, a fear or lack of understanding of how to use this technology all 
contribute to this. Those excluded are often the people who need support the 
most. Work is taking place to improve access to Broadband such as in the 
village of Everleigh that is part of the Wiltsonline programme. It is unclear how 
much of the community area will remain below the threshold of 20mb/sec 
broadband once the project is finished 

 The villages have all responded well to the pandemic and put support in place 
for residents. Some of the responses like the pop-up shop in the Chutes is not 
feasible to continue long term but other initiatives such as quick communication 
via WhatsApp groups and more strategic working with neighbouring parishes 
could be developed. An example of where this joined up thinking may be used is 
the work of the Parish Stewards. 
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 A strong theme that emerged from local conversations is that a fresh approach 
to volunteering may be required. Volunteers are vital for a resilient community, 
but they need to be valued, achievements celebrated, and opportunities offered 
that are appropriate to modern life. The MOD have also  raised concerns that 
those serving who wish to volunteer are finding it difficult to do so. 

 It is also recognised that many acts of volunteering are carried out without the 
desire to be part of a larger project or organisation. Many people wish to be free 
of theswe constraints and would not even consider themselves as volunteers.   

 
Children, education and young people 

 The loss of teaching time, limitations on how they may operate, and lockdown of 
year groups has put added strain upon our local schools. The feedback received 
before Christmas 2020 was that despite this they were managing well, 
attendance was good, and the measures put in place were working. Since the 
lockdown measures were introduced in January 2021 including the closing of 
schools for most children and young people, the situation has changed. There 
are some concerns for the mental health of the students and what the affect will 
be due to the cancellation of exams. Despite tremendous work to deliver remote 
learning, the anecdotal evidence suggests that some schools have reported a 
lack of laptops or tablets as well as not all students attending all of their classes. 
The situation is changing constantly and support for young people will need to 
be looked at closely as we move forward. 

 The JSNA data suggests that educational attainment is poor in the Tidworth 
community area schools both at primary and secondary level. Average 
attainment 8 and the percentage of those at KS2 reaching their expected level is 
the lowest in Wiltshire. However, the community area primary schools have 
generally had a high level of good or outstanding Ofsted reports and Wellington 
Academy has put in several measures to improve the school over the past 18 
months. The data may be out of date and some further research is required to 
understand what is happening. The current pandemic has added to the 
difficulties and work will be required to support young people achieve their 
potential. Some schools have also reported a lack of ICT equipment to enable 
remote teaching. 

 Some children and young people have been affected by the additional pressures 
that parents have been under during the pandemic such as financial challenges 
and strained parental relationships.   

 Activities for young people including clubs and organisations have largely been 
unable to operate for most of this year. It is hoped that most will be able to start 
up again, but it is acknowledged that this may not be possible where there are 
financial obstacles or where there is a shortage of volunteers. 

 Many young people in the area have and are likely to continue to face 
challenges such as finding employment, poor mental health and access to 
positive activities .  

 Before the pandemic approximately 1 in 70 young people under 18 were 
referred into children and adolescent mental health services which is slightly 
higher than the Wiltshire average. Domestic violence is also slightly higher in the 
Tidworth area than on average in Wiltshire especially where children were 
present. Although these numbers are not exceptionally high, they may be areas 
to see if further improvement can take place. 

 Ludgershall Youth group ended before the lockdown and the youth café in 
Tidworth was struggling. Discussions had started on how support for young 
people could be improved, including setting up new youth activities in 
Ludgershall. Whilst there are examples of good projects that offer positive 
activities, some fresh thinking on supporting young people may be required. 
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Some clubs and organisations are considering how they could extend their offer 
to include sessions for young people at risk, carers or those with special needs.  

 There is no detached youth work nor professional youth organisation operating 
in the area. The Army Welfare Service normally offer some activities for young 
people including those from BAME groups. During the pandemic, their work has 
mostly been virtual. They are keen to see if they can extend their youth provision 

 Many local charities are reporting that they are facing financial pressures 
alongside increased demand for their services. For example, the Portage 
service for vulnerable families with young children now has a long waiting list. 

 Partnership working and communication is generally good including civilian / 
military working. The reintroduction of the “Drumbeat”, a new magazine for 
Ludgershall and the newly formed Tidworth community area support group are 
good examples of the improvements being made.] 

 
Health & well-being of older and vulnerable people 

 Due to the dominance of the army garrison, the community area has the 
population with the youngest average age. Only 9% are over 65 compared to 
21% Wiltshire wide.  

 There were memory cafes operating in both Ludgershall and Tidworth, but the 
continuation of the latter is uncertain. There are several clubs for friendship or 
for older people within the area and some like the “Cheerful Cuppa” in 
Netheravon are also dementia friendly.  

 The Castle Practice  has an excellent reputation and works closely at the local 
level with other partners. They have invested in a social prescribing model that 
treats people holistically and have managed to provide excellent service whilst 
also addressing current issues such as a drive through flu clinic and 
preparations for the COVID-19 vaccination. Some regular events including the 
older persons health and wellbeing day have needed to be cancelled this year. 

 Working with the Amesbury Practices a team of specialists is being put together 
to address both health and wellbeing. These include social prescribers, 
pharmacy technicians and first contact physiotherapists  who are beginning to 
work with other partners and the community to provide holistic care  

 The community area has by far the highest percentage of people under 75 dying 
from cardiovascular disease. It is more than 15% more than the second highest 
area. There is also a high mortality rate from causes deemed preventable 

 A high level of community support has been offered to those who have had to 
self-isolate, but isolation and loneliness reportedly has increased. For example, 
“Help Your Neighbour Wiltshire” who were set up to support local and vulnerable 
people have reported increase in demand for befriending services.  

 Data taken before the pandemic shows that the Tidworth community area had 
the second highest rate of adults diagnosed with depression (18%). 

 There is no dedicated foodbank for the community area although it is served by 
both Andover and Salisbury foodbanks. Several institutions such as the Church 
and school hold vouchers and food parcels are distributed via the surgery. 
Spurgeons based at Windmill Hill, Tidworth also provide food parcels and have 
reported an increase in demand. 

 The JSNA highlighted that personal debt was higher than the Wiltshire average 
in the community area and the current pandemic situation has made that worse. 
The number of people claiming universal credit has almost doubled from March 
2020 to Sep 2020 and the benefit cap has affected people living in the Tidworth 
community area more than anywhere else in Wiltshire. Gambling is also a 
known issue amongst some in the armed forces where those serving in the army 
nationally are 8 times more likely to have a problem than civilians. For those 
struggling financially, there is a knock-on affect for their families including 
housing, mental health, employment and other issues.  
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 During the Pandemic, those adults suffering from some form of depression or 
mental health issue has doubled nationally so it is likely to have increased within 
the community area. Younger people, women, poorer families and those already 
living with a disability are proportionately more at risk.. In January 2020 Wiltshire 
Mind set up a new mental health group in Tidworth but further research is 
required to see if additional support is needed. 

 The Coronavirus crisis has put many carers under even greater pressure than 
before both mentally and physically. Many people do not even consider 
themselves as carers and are not receiving the support they need and are 
entitled to.  Carers Support operate a project called “Courage to Care” within the 
Tidworth Garrison area aimed at identifying and supporting those carers in the 
services including their families. 

 
Analysis so far of the feedback received and the supporting data has highlighted many of 
the more important issues that collectively the community should consider as possibly 
needing to be addressed. These can be viewed at the end of this report.  
 
It is important that this is an inclusive process as possible with special attention to ensure 
that the villages and minority groups have equal opportunity to feed into this report and the 
subsequent addressing of community priorities. However, it is recognised that not all issues 
have been captured and there will be a lot of work undertaken independently. This report is 
a snapshot within that process 

 

How local actions will be supported 

The local response within the Tidworth Community Area is one of co-production recognising 
that to rebuild our communities, it is important that we work together, sharing information and 
resources where appropriate.  
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Tidworth Area Board covers the whole community area and is responsible for the 
production and management of this document. It links local delivery to Wiltshire Council, 
police, health and other partners. It is an accountable body with influence and powers. It has 
its own funding to help support local initiatives. The Area Board will produce its own work 
plan to show how what actions will be taken to help address the issues raised by the 
community and captured in this report 
 
Tidworth Area Support and Recovery Group is community formed and led and currently 
incorporates the health and wellbeing group. It is free from any statutory or legal 
responsibilities. It consists of a range of local organisations, councils and community 
activists who have chosen to come together to collectively help deliver and support local 
action. It is acting as a steering and advisory group bringing together the local work and 
intelligence and discussing how to move forward. When we move out of the pandemic the 
role of this group will need to be reviewed 
 
Themes: The recovery work within Wiltshire is organised around 4 key themes and these 
are also reflected within this report and the discussions taking place locally. They are: 

I. Economy and employment 
II. Health, well-being and adult care 

III. Community Resilience 
IV. Young people, education and children 

 
Tidworth Area Board will receive regular updates around its own work plan of actions that 
will support and contribute to the local priorities. This report will be presented to the Tidworth 
Area Board for acceptance at its January 2021 meeting and subsequently to agree its action 
plan at the May 2021 meeting following the local elections.  
 

What are the Next Steps? 

 This report will be considered for acceptance by Tidworth Area Board at its meeting 
on the 25th January 2021 

 Those who have not yet had an opportunity to contribute significantly will be invited to 
do so.  

 An Area Board work plan will be presented to the Area Board at the first 

opportunity following local elections in May 2021. This will highlight a maximum of 5 

issues where the Area Board would like to focus its efforts and resources and where it 

feels it can make the greatest difference. 

 The CEM will engage with partners and stakeholders so that they understand the 
report and can consider how they will play their part in responding to the issues 
raised  

 Updates will be a standard item at future area board meetings  
 

 

 

List of emerging issues as identified by the community and supporting data 

Issue Supporting evidence 

  

Higher than average incidences of anti-
social behaviour 

CAJSNA 2020 Community survey results 
JSNA 2020 data 

Hate crime is the third highest rate in 
Wiltshire 

JSNA 
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Too much waste produced and not 
enough recycling 

CAJSNA 2020 Community survey results 

Insufficient positive activities for young 
people especially those who are 
vulnerable, isolated or at risk. 

CAJSNA 2020 Community survey results 
Discussions with partners and recovery 
group 
Discussions with Town and Parish 
Councils 

Insufficient environmentally friendly 
travel including electric vehicles 

Discussions with partner organisations 

The garrison’s feedback has been that  
the 9 to 5 experience of those serving in 
the army could be improved to include 
awareness and access to available 
activities and volunteering opportunities 

Discussions with MOD 

A new civic centre in Tidworth required Tidworth Town Council 

Lack of youth activities in Ludgershall 
and under-utilisation of the Youth 
community building, 

Ludgershall Town Council 

Community assets in the area could be 
used more 

Discussions with partner organisations 

Low income families are struggling to 
cope 

Latest data from CAB, ONSA 
 

The community area has the second 
highest percentage in Wiltshire of adults 
diagnosed with depression 

JSNA data 

Child obesity is currently higher than the 
Wiltshire average  

JSNA 2020 data 

There is a very high mortality rate for 
people under 75 from cardiovascular 
disease and from causes deemed 
preventable 

JSNA 2020 data 

Accidental injury including falls amongst 
older people and those who are under 
15, that result in hospital admission is 
much higher than Wiltshire average.  

JSNA 2020 data 

Small businesses are looking for 
support to respond to the COVID-19 
pandemic 

Tidworth Chamber of Commerce 

Educational achievement seems poor 
compares with the rest of Wiltshire. The 
additional challenges from the 
pandemic has made the situation 
worse.  

JSNA 2020 data 

High personal debt and financial Debt 
that has significantly increased since 
COVID  

JSNA 2020 data 
Wiltshire Money data 
Discussions with recovery group 
members 
CAB reports 

Lack of employment opportunities and 
apprenticeships.  

JSNA 2020 data 
Discussions with Tidworth Recovery 
Group 

Membership and use of library is low JSNA 2020 data 
Discussions with library staff 
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Not everyone has access to broadband 
and support in being able to use it. 
COVID has placed greater emphasis 
upon on-line usage and support but this 
excludes a proportion of our society 

Discussions by Tidworth Recovery Group 
Information from schools 

Poor mental health for all ages compard 
with the average in Wiltshire – COVID 
has exasperated the situation due to an 
increase in isolation and loneliness as 
well as other pressures such as 
financial and relational. 

Data from local agencies 
Discussions with recovery group 
members 
JSNA local data 

Slightly higher than Wiltshire average 
number of victims of domestic abuse 
and children who witness it. 

JSNA data 

Some people are not keeping active 
and fit 

Discussions with recovery group 
members 

Need to encourage volunteering 
opportunities and support that reflects 
2021 behaviour and thinking. 

Feedback from MOD discussions 
Discussions with recovery group 
Discussions with partner organisation 

Need to understand people’s health and 
wellbeing holistically  

Discussion with Health and wellbeing 
group 
Discussion with surgery 

No access to public electric charging 
points – Tidworth area is the only one to 
not have any 

Data from Wiltshire Council 
Discussions with partner organisations 

Phase 3 of Castledown Business Park 
needs to be developed 

Castledown Business park meeting notes 

Local businesses need to be promoted 
and marketed more. 

Chamber of Commerce 

BAME groups have barriers to 
accessing services and facilities 

Discussions with BAME groups 
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COMMUNITY AREA TRANSPORT GROUP ACTION / NOTES LOG 
 

 Item Update Actions and recommendations Who 

1. Attendees and apologies 

 Present: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Chair:   Cllr Mark Connolly (MC) Wiltshire Councillor, Chris 
Williams (CW) Wiltshire Councillor, Cllr Ian Blair-Pilling (I B-P) 
Wiltshire Councillor, Gareth Rogers (GR) Wiltshire Council, 
Andy Cole (AC) Wiltshire Council, Lt Col Nick Turner (NT) TNB 
Garrison, Humph Jones (HJ) Tidworth Town Council, Nick 
Allingham (NA), Ludgershall resident, Rob Coultard (RC) 
Enford PC, Dennis Bottomley (DB) Everleigh PC and Richard 
Semple (RS) Collingbourne Kingston PC. 
 
Apologies  Richard Rogers (RR) Community Engagement 
Manager, Nigel Lukowski (NL) Stagecoach & PC Sharron 
Duggan (SD) 
 
 

  

2. Notes of last meeting 

  Minutes of the meeting held on 12 Oct 20 were approved.   

3. Financial Position 
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The Group noted the financial position with current 
commitments as being £9068.93   

  

4. Top 5 Priority Schemes 

a)   
Priority No.01 
 
Issue 6070 
Everleigh, Marlborough 
Road 
Speeding Concerns  
 

MC confirmed that Everleigh PC will contribute up to £1250 
for the cost of implementing the 40-mph speed limit in 
Marlborough Road.  The Group agreed to fund the 
remaining cost of up to £3750. 
 
CATG to fund 75% of the £5000 implementation costs and 
Everleigh £1250. 
 
No Objection to the proposal received.  
 
Works order to implement the proposal issued w\c 04/01/21. 
Anticipated implementation March ‘21 
 

 

 

 

b)  

Priority No.02 
 
Ref 15-19-5 
 
Collingbourne Kingston 
 
 

Recent work on the roundabout has failed. The bollards 
installed on the west side of the roundabout have all been 
destroyed. The roundabout is failing to slow traffic that is 
moving north. There is also a chronic problem with traffic 
moving north failing to acknowledge the right of way of vehicles 
that are approaching the roundabout from the direction of 
Brunton and wanting to turn to the north. 
 
The west side of the roundabout needs a raised platform to 
define the desired roadway. The raised area should have 
bollards erected so that the extent of the roundabout is clear to 
traffic. The plastic bollards that were installed earlier this year 
have not worked at all. Of the four that were installed, all of 
them have been destroyed. By building a platform that is 
similar to those that support the larger signs at the north and 
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south entries to the roundabout, traffic going north will have to 
take more care going through the roundabout. 
The centre of the roundabout should be raised. As it stands, 
traffic drives over the roundabout centre as if it was not there. 
 
GR confirmed that alternative flexible barriers have been 
ordered for the interim.  Following a discussion about raised 
kerbs being a possible solution, the Group confirmed that it 
would fund the design of such a scheme if Collingbourne 
Kingston Parish Council made a 25% contribution of £500. 
 
It is likely the cost of implementing this scheme may require a 
bid to the central pot. However, there is not likely to be 
substantive bids for 2020/2021 due to delays in the 2019/2020 
schemes as a result of COVID-19.   
 
Initial designs and cost estimate in development. Expected 
completion End Feb. 
 

c)  

Priority No 03 
 
Ref 15-20-1 
 
Enford 
 
Request for 20mph Limit 
Assessment 
 
 

Enford parish Council would like to bid for funding support 
to conduct traffic calming measures within the 
village.  The Parish committee in January 2020 passed 
that it would fund 25% of costs towards the study up to a 
contribution of £650.00. 
 
Current Speeds are 30mph and we would like this 
reduced to 20mph throughout the village boundary 
excluding the A345.  There are parts of the village roads 
that are particular issues of mainly speeding commuter 
cars.  The risk is compounded with no pavements, regular 
deep surface water and a school bus stop.   
 

GR to confirm if assessment has 
been undertaken.  

GR 
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It is acknowledged that part of the village (Long St and 
west of the Swan pub) has generally slower speeds of 
traffic due to the closeness of houses and a narrow road. 
However, a blanket speed restriction is requested by the 
parish in order to protect and keep safe pedestrians. 
 
Assessment cost is £2500.  Parish Council has confirmed  
contribution of 25% (£625).   
 
Data collection requests have been submitted to 
contractor. Awaiting return of information. 
 
 

d)  

Priority No 04 
 
Ref TBC 
 
Collingbourne Ducis 
 
A338 Marlborough Road 
 
Additional Village Gates. 
 

Parish Council have requested additional Gates on the 
A338.  
 
Two Options had been produced. Parish Council have 
confirmed that Option 2 and have confirmed 25% contribution 
(£1025).  MC stated that this is the final gates into the village, 
all the others had been implemented via the Group.  All 
approved. 
 

All work has been completed. A minor adjustment to the sign 
heights will take place. 
Invoice to PC has been raised. 
Remove and close issue 
 

Work complete – Remove and 
Issue Close. 

 

6. Other Priority schemes 
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a)  

 

  
 
 

 

7. Open / Other Issues 

a) 

Ref 15-19-2 
 
Fosbury 
 
Request for Speed Limit 
 

Speed of traffic through village (Fosbury) and road to 
Oxonwood. Would like to speed restrictions in the village and 
up to Oxenwood. Suggest a 30mph through the village & 
40mph to Oxenwood. 

Pewsey CATG consulting with Oxonwood PC to see if it wishes 
to contribute to assessing the speed. Due to be discussed by 
the Pewsey CATG meeting 10/02/21. 

 

  

b) Ref TBC 

Tidworth Town Council (TTC) has requested lighting be 
provided on the stretch of path the Group had widened into a 
joint foot and cycle path in 2017/2018.  There had been a nasty 
accident involving a cyclist and pedestrian where serious 
injuries were incurred. 

MC advised that the reason lighting was not put in was 
because the area was the site of a bat flightpath.  GR stated 
that the infrastructure was put in place but advised that low 
lighting would require many lights and would be susceptible to 
vandalism.   

WC Ecologist has provided guidance on the requirements, and 
indicated a full assessment / survey will be required. Potential 

Remove and close issue.  
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costs are between £5k to £10k due to the need for manual 
surveys across an extended period. 

The group decided the cost of the survey was prohibitive, the 
likelihood of the implementation and ongoing maintenance 
costs would also be prohibitive.  Remove and close issue.   

c) 

Ref 15-20-2 
 
Collingbourne Kinston 
 
Request for Speed Limit 
 

The speed of traffic through our village along the A338 is 
excessive. Based on the work of our CSW, the percentage of 
vehicles that are caught speeding during the course of their 
sessions is 8% against a county average that is less than 3%. 

We would like to employ 2 Speed Indicator Devices at points 
along the A338 in our village. We wish to apply to the CATG 
for funding of the brackets and poles we need to install at 
various locations on which we can place the SIDs. We need 
between 4-6 locations so that we can move the SID’s around 
so that we can make the best use of them. 

GR advised that it would cost up to £4K to implement the 
scheme but a site meeting between CKPC and AC would be 
required to assess where installations can be provided.  The 
Group agreed that MC should approach CKPC to confirm it 
would contribute 25% of the costs and to advise of locations to 
AC.  The Group agreed to implement the scheme if CKPC 
agreed to contribute 25% of the cost.  

Awaiting list of sites / locations for assessment.  RS to provide 
AC with potential sites. 

 

RS to provide AC with potential 
sites. 

RS/AC 

d) 
Ref 15-20-3 
 

The current 30mph zone and signage is failing to slow traffic 
down as it passes Aughton Junction. It is located so close to 

MC to seek approval of TAB MC 
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Collingbourne Kingston 
 
Request for Speed Limit 
Assessment 

the Junction that traffic is only starting to slow down as it 
passes the Junction. This is creating a very dangerous 
situation for vehicles that are exiting the Junction on to the 
A338 
 
We would like the 30mph zone and signing to be moved 2-300 
yards north of its current positioning. This would allow traffic to 
slow down in consideration of the 30mph speed limit by the 
time they get to Aughton Junction. This would dramatically 
improve the position for vehicles exiting Aughton Junction. 
We would like to have a speed review conducted to verify our 
concerns and then move on to having the zone and signage 
moved north as indicated above. 

RS confirmed that CKPC would fund 25% of the assessment 
costs.  After a discussion the group agreed to recommend to 
Tidworth Area Board for a speed limit assessment to be 
undertaken on the A338 in CK to assess if the existing 30 mph 
limit can be extended to the end of the poresent 40 mph limit. 

8. New Issues 

a) 

Ref 15-20-04 
 
Tidworth, Pennings Road 
 
Request for Pedestrian 
Crossing Assessment 

Following on from requests and concerns raised by 
residents our Services Committee discussed the above 
location and agreed that for safety reasons a crossing 
needed at this location. 

Now that the development is pretty much complete there 
is an increase in use by pedestrians. 

MC to seek approval of TAB MC 

P
age 43



 
 
 
 
 
 
COMMUNITY AREA TRANSPORT GROUP ACTION / NOTES LOG 
 

Tidworth Town Council fully supports the request for a 
pedestrian crossing and will fund 25% of the assessment. 

After a discussion the group agreed to recommend to 
TAB an assessment for a pedestrian crossing on the 
A338, Pennings Road (near its junction with Connolly 
Way), Tidworth to be undertaken. 

9. Other items 

a)   

  

 

  
 
 
 
 

 

10. AOB 

a) Tidworth Area Cycle Network 

Tidworth and 
Ludgershall Cycle Network.pdf

 
 
MA to update the map to take into account improvements since 

2013.  Group to consider future improvements required.  

 

GR advised that Government is likely to provide additiponal 

funding for cycling and walking schemes in future.  I B-P 

suggested that the Group should have schemes agreed and 

supported in preparation for this. 

 

CW/NA request LTC review its 

network and suggest any 

improvements to its network. 

 

MC/HJ request TTC review its 

network and suggest any 

improvements to its network.  

 
 
 
 
 
CW/NA 
 
MC/HJ 
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MC suggested that TTC and LTC should review their networks 

and make recommendations to CATG of possible 

improvements to the foot and cycle networks.  CW suggested 

TAB also discuss the issue.   

 

b) 
Army Basing Road 
Infrastructure Update 

HJ stated that the roadworks were now complete in Tidwroth 

and the new layouts are working very well.   

 

 

 

c) 
Toucan Crossing, Tidworth 
Post Office  

HJ raised the flooding and mud issue at this crossing.  He said 

there was a lip that prevented the water escaping and if the lip 

was removed, it would help with the situation.   

 

AC Continues to chase 

 

 

AC 

d) Warning signs 

RS asked for dip warning signs following a recent accident 

which unfortunately resulted in a fatality.  GR explained the 

Coronor process and that WC would action any 

recommentations made if any highway faults contributed to the 

incident.  WC also have some 120 site around the County that 

have at least three Personal Injury accidents in the last three 

years that would receive priority.  CATG could also be 

requested to provide signs if the PC requested it.  

 

 

e) Weight Limit Signes 

NA asked if two signs in Ludgershall coulod be illuminated.  GR 

stated that the signs in question were advisory only and that 

only regulatory signs require lighting.  The unlit signs are, 

however, reflective. 

CW stated he had volunteers to undertake Lorry Watch duties 

in Ludgershall.  Members of the public can also take photos of 

lorries breaking the weight limit restrictions at the link below 
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Tidworth Community Area Transport Group  

 

Highways Officer – Gareth Rogers 

 

 

Report a lorry, bus or coach driver or company - GOV.UK 

(www.gov.uk) 

11. Date of Next Meeting: 29 March 2021 

P
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Update for Wiltshire Area Boards 
 
January 2021 
 
 
Coronavirus vaccination 
December saw the start of the roll out of the coronavirus vaccination in Wiltshire by 
our Primary Care Networks. Initially, local vaccination centres were set up in Devizes 
and Chippenham, with sites in Westbury, Ramsbury, and Melksham vaccinating in 
the following weeks. 
 
Following government guidance on priorities our first focus is on vaccinations for 
older residents in care homes, all those over 80 years of age and health and social 
care workers. 
 
 
Approval to become an Integrated Care System – BSW Partnership 
In December health and care organisations in Bath and North East Somerset, 
Swindon and Wiltshire (BSW) were confirmed by NHS England and Improvement as 
meeting the criteria to become an Integrated Care System. 
 
An Integrated Care System (ICS) is a way of working across health and care 
organisations that allows them to work closer together to take collective responsibility 
for managing resources, delivering care and improving the health and wellbeing of 
the population they serve.  
 
The ICSs will integrate: 

 primary and specialist care 

 physical and mental health services 

 health and social care. 
 
Across BSW, hospitals, GP surgeries, community care providers, local authorities, a 
mental health trust, an ambulance trust and voluntary sector organisations have 
been working together since 2016 as part of the BSW Sustainability and 
Transformation Partnership (STP). 
 
Working together as the new BSW Partnership, health and care partners will 
prioritise issues that matter to local communities as well as managing health and 
care provision during the ongoing Covid-19 pandemic. 
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The BSW Partnership is also responsible for setting the strategy and goals for 
improving health and care in the area and overseeing the quality and safety, decision 
making, governance and financial management of health and care services. 
It will also provide clinical and professional leadership for the whole area. 
 
For more information, visit www.bswstp.nhs.uk.  
 
 
Devizes Integrated Care Centre -update 
The Full Business Case for the Devizes Integrated Care Centre will be discussed at 
the BSW CCG Governing Body meeting on 21 January 2021. 
 
Construction is scheduled to begin in 2021 with the new building opening in 2022. 
 
 
Trowbridge Integrated Care Centre - update 
The Full Business Case for the Trowbridge Integrated Care Centre will be discussed 
at the BSW CCG Governing Body meeting on 21 January 2021. 
 
Construction is expected to  start towards the end of 2021 with the new building 
opening in 2023.  
 
 
Medequip retained as provider of community equipment and continence 
services in Wiltshire 
Following a tender process, Medquip has been awarded a new five year contract 
with Wiltshire Council and the CCG to manage Community Equipment and 
Continence Services for Wiltshire, continuing a 15 year working relationship in the 
region. 
 
Medequip is planning significant innovations and service enhancements to further 
improve community equipment services provision for the people of Wiltshire. The 
operational site will remain at Calne and will be totally redesigned and extended, 
implementing a new layout to facilitate increased capacity, throughput and efficiency. 
 
 
Care in the community - Home First and a new rapid response service 
We have seen a significant increase in referrals to the Home First programme over 
2020. Home First is an established joint health and social care pathway delivered by 
Wiltshire Health and Care and the Local Authority. The service aims to speed up the 
discharge process from hospital, increasing the number of people who need no 
additional ongoing care and supporting them to regain their independence.   
 
We have agreed to fund an expansion in the Wiltshire Home First capacity to support 
the increase in referrals and to increase the community capacity for winter. 
Recruitment is now underway to employ more support workers and therapists.   
 
In addition to the Home First expansion, we are also going to fund a rapid response 
service across Wiltshire. The service will provide short-term, responsive and reactive 
interventions for people whose health suddenly deteriorates at home, making sure 
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they are safe and getting the support they need at home or in community settings to 
prevent further escalation or hospital admission.  
 
In addition it can respond to a patient who has attended A&E or been seen by an 
ambulance crew to prevent emergency admission to hospital by providing care in the 
community setting. Patients should receive services within two hours in a crisis and a 
two-day referral for reablement care.  
 
The service will be implemented in a phased approach initially boosting response 
capability within existing community services. The impact of Phase 1 will be 
reviewed by June 2020 in order to inform future phases of development. 
 
 
New model for mental health services being developed 
We are finalising a new model for mental health services to deliver at pace 
revolutionary change to the community provision of support for people over 18 years 
of age across emotional wellbeing and mental illness.  
 
The proposed new model has been co-created across the system, involving people 
with lived experience, third sector providers and the local authority, and will be based 
on a Primary Care Network geographical footprint. A total of £10.3million is available 
for BSW across three years to support delivery which will include investment in the 
third sector, primary care, community and secondary mental health provision.  
 
We are currently awaiting approval of our plans and will update you further in coming 
months. 
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Covid-19 vaccination programme: Stakeholder briefing 
 

Friday 22 January 2021 
 

 
 
 

At a glance: the latest coronavirus vaccine developments in BSW 
 

• The last of our community-based vaccination sites at Salisbury Cathedral, 
Larkhill Health Centre and West View Surgery in Keynsham opened at the 
end of last week  

 

• From Monday, two large vaccination centres, based at Salisbury City Hall and 
Bath Racecourse, will open to patients. More information about these new 

sites is available on our website  
 

• Letters inviting people to these venues, along with Ashton Gate Stadium in 
Bristol and the Bath and West Showground in Shepton Mallet, are being sent 
to those currently eligible for the vaccine 

 

• Patients who receive a letter can choose to visit one of these large-scale 
vaccination centres or wait to be offered the vaccine through their GP practice 

 

• Information on all of the vaccination sites currently operating across Bath and 
North East Somerset, Swindon and Wiltshire is available on the CCG website  
 

• We continue to respond to questions and queries regarding the vaccine rollout 
through our dedicated mailbox, which can be reached by sending an email to 
bswccg.vaccinequery@nhs.net  

 

“Last weekend was a milestone moment in our vaccination programme, 
as the final community-based sites at Salisbury Cathedral and Salisbury 
Plain Health Centre opened their doors to patients.  
 
“This positive news means that every primary care network (a group of 
GP practices working together) in our region is now paired with a vaccine 
site, which also means that all people who are first in line to be 
vaccinated will soon be contacted, if they have not already.  
 
“We have always said that the vaccine rollout is a marathon – not a sprint 
– but we’re making real progress, and the latest data from NHS England 
shows that we’ve helped to protect more than 63,000 people. 
 

Gill May,  
Director of Nursing and  
Quality  
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Clinical Chair: Dr Andrew Girdher |   Chief Executive: Tracey Cox 

• Many of the answer to queries to this mailbox are already covered in the 
detailed FAQ section that is now up and running on our website 
(www.bswccg.nhs.uk/latest-covid-19-updates)  

 

• The list of FAQs is being updated on a weekly basis to include any new 
emerging themes, such as questions relating to the ingredients of the vaccine 
and what to do when receiving an invite letter to a Large Vaccination Centre  

 

• We are asking our partners to reference this list of FAQs when responding to 
their own public questions and queries  

 

• Wherever possible, our primary care networks are supporting one another to 
provide the vaccine to people at the venue closest to their home  

 

• Plans to offer the vaccine to those who are unable to leave their home are 
now under way, and these people will be contacted directly in the coming 
weeks 

 

 
Photos from the first day of vaccinations at Salisbury Cathedral  
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Healthwatch Wiltshire has appointed four new 
Board members to help prioritise the
health and social care issues that are most 
important to the people of Wiltshire.

The Local Leadership Board is the driving force 
behind our commitment to ensure the voices 
of children, young people and adults are heard 
by those who run, plan and regulate health 
and social care services in the county.

The new Board members join existing members 
Hazel Dunnett, Andy Mintram, Irene Kohler, 
Joanna Wittels and Emma Leatherbarrow.

Gillian Leake joins us as the new Chair of 
our Local Leadership Board. She has worked 
in and around health and social care for 40 
years, and will be bringing her knowledge and 
experience from roles in social work and senior 
management to Healthwatch.

Alan Mitchell is our new Vice Chair. Formerly 
a civil servant, Alan is now a coach and change 
management consultant and volunteers for a 

number of local and national charities.

Margaret Winskill taught food and nutrition 
and health and social care before becoming 
a Public Health specialist, leading the Young 
People Friendly programme and the Health 
Trainer service in Wiltshire. She is now a 
diabetes prevention coach and an active 
member of a refugee community sponsorship 
group.

Vijay Manro has held long careers both as a 
civil engineer and a local magistrate and now, 
as a Healthwatch Wiltshire Board member, 
is looking forward to interacting with local 
people on health and care issues.

Acting Healthwatch Wiltshire Manager Julie 
Brown said: “We’re thrilled to welcome our 
new Board members. They bring with  
them an amazing wealth of knowledge, 
experience and expertise and we’re looking 
forward to developing a new work plan that 
focuses on what matters most to the people of 
Wiltshire.”

Area Board Update
January 2021

01225 434218 			  info@healthwatchwiltshire.co.uk 	 www.healthwatchwiltshire.co.uk 

Healthwatch Wiltshire welcomes 
four new Board members

Healthwatch Wiltshire is looking for feedback 
from people who have used health, care 
and community services during the Covid-19 
pandemic.

Since March, NHS and social care services have 
had to change the way they work to meet 
coronavirus safety guidelines, while voluntary 
and community groups have stepped up their 
support to help local people through the 
pandemic.

We want to understand how these changes 

have been working for you, what’s been good 
and what could be better.

Gillian Leake said: “As the new Chair of 
Healthwatch Wiltshire, I’m looking forward to 
hearing people’s stories and helping to ensure 
their voices are heard by those who plan and 
run services. Please take five minutes to have 
your say about how these services are working 
for you during the pandemic.” 

Fill in our survey online or call us to complete 
over the phone or request a paper copy. 

Share your experiences of services during Covid-19
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Update for Tidworth Area Board 
 

 

 

Name of Parish/Town 
Council 
 

Everleigh Parish Council 

Date of Area Board Meeting 
 

25th January 2021 
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Update for Tidworth Area Board 
 

 

 

 

Headlines/Key Successes 
 

 

 Covid 19. Covid-19 continues to dominate the headlines, with the situation constantly 
evolving.  Village Area Co-ordinators remain in place and alert to the needs of 
parishioners as required in the face of an uncertain future.   

 

 Wilts Council have agreed speed limit changes on Marlborough Road (MR) in Everleigh 
as follows: MR South:  From the A342 up to and including Coombe Cottages – Reduce 
to 40 mph; MR North:  From Coombe Cottages northwards – remains 50mph, and 
extend this zone to the KK tank crossing. 

 
Wilts Council have approved Traffic Regulation Orders and have issued a works order 
to implement change in early January.  We are hopeful that implementation may be 
completed in the Spring. 

 

 

Projects  
 

 

 The enhancement of Everleigh Centre, opposite The Crown bus shelter, is currently our 
main focus.  Roses have been planted and a bench is planned.  

 

 The village playground has been closed since last March due to the Covid-19 situation. 
We intend to reopen it this Spring and are currently looking at the control measures 
necessary to achieve this. 

 

 Right of Way (RoW) 6 is a route running south west from the village playground on to 
the Plain.  It is a restricted byeway and as such it may be used as a footpath and a 
bridleway.  At this time of year the track becomes very muddy and consequently we are 
examining options to improve the situation. 

 

 

Forthcoming events/Diary dates 
 

 

 A village litter pick will take place on Saturday 6th March, meeting up at The Crown bus 
shelter at 11am and finishing by 1230pm.  After issue of equipment, we will split into 
several groups to clean up the verges of all arterial roads approaching and running 
through the village.  

 

 
Signed:  DENIS BOTTOMLEY, Chairman Everleigh Parish Council 

Date:    13th January 2021 
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Report to Tidworth 

Date of Meeting 25/01/2021 

Title of Report Community Youth Grants 

1. Purpose of the report: 
To ask Councillors to consider the following applications seeking funding from the 
Tidworth Area Board.  

Application 
Grant 
Amount 

 

Applicant: T2a 
Project Title: Young Person and Volunteer 
Craft Book 

£384.03  

Total grant amount requested at this 
meeting 

£384.03  

Total amount allocated so far £53924.14  

2. Main Considerations 
 
Councillors will need to be satisfied that grants awarded in the 2020/21 year are 
made to projects that can realistically proceed within a year of the award being 
made.  
 
Area Boards have authority to approve Area Grants under powers delegated to them 
by the Cabinet member for Communities, Campuses, Area Boards, Leisure, 
Libraries and Flooding. Under the Scheme of Delegation Area Boards must adhere 
to the Area Board Grants Guidance 2020/2021. 
 
 
Community Youth Grants will contribute to the continuance and/or improvement of 
cultural, social and community activity and wellbeing in the community area, the 
extent and specifics of which will be dependent upon the individual project.  
 
Community Youth Grants give all local community and voluntary groups, Town and 
Parish Councils an equal opportunity to receive funding towards community based 
projects and schemes.  
 
3. The applications  
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Applicant: T2a 
Project Title: Young Person and Volunteer 
Craft Book 

Amount 
Requested 
from Area 
Board 

£384.03 

This application meets grant criteria 2020/21 
 
Project Summary:During the Covid 19 young people were supported with 
achievable 7 day challenge craft and cooking activities from items that could 
be found in their houses . This was simple fun and achievable for all to do 
the focus being on helping young people cope mentally during these 
unprecedented times. The activities were hugely successful. Moving 
forward there is a real need to re-connect with young people working with 
volunteers to help with reconnection of groups. We would like have the 
activities made into spiral bind books to be used as a tool to help volunteers 
to use the books to easily deliver quality activities. 
 
 

Report Author: 
Richard Rogers, Tidworth Area Board 
Richard.Rogers@wiltshire.gov.uk 
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